Opposition to Anti-Pandemic Measures in Florida, 2020 - 2022

An STS Research Paper presented to the faculty of the School of Engineering and Applied Science University of Virginia

by

Robert (Chen) Bao

May 8, 2023

On my honor as a University student, I have neither given nor received unauthorized aid on this assignment as defined by the Honor Guidelines for Thesis-Related Assignments.

Robert (Chen) Bao

STS Advisor: Peter Norton

Opposition to Anti-Pandemic Measures in Florida, 2020 - 2022

Until 2020, developed countries such as the United States seemed fairly secure from large-scale epidemics. However, since January 2020, the COVID-19 pandemic showed this is not the case. The outbreak has caused large social and economic damage in many states in the US, most notably Florida. The U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) issued recommendations, but the authority to adopt or forego them lay with the states. Florida's state government elected to implement relatively few mandates and even restricted local governments' responses. Eventually, about 34 percent of Floridians contracted coronavirus, compared to 31 percent of Americans generally (CDC, 2023).

The groups that opposed anti-pandemic measures in coalitions include grassroots organizations such as the Florida Freedom Alliance, Children's Health Defense, and numerous other local, loosely organized groups. They found support from state government offices, including Florida's governor, surgeon general, and attorney general, augmenting their impact. These critics of anti-pandemic measures resisted recommendations from US health agencies such as the CDC and the Food and Drug Administration (FDA), which administers public health policies and vaccine examinations, respectively. They also include grassroots groups like the pro-masking parents in Florida, who aimed to restore the pandemic-related mandates.

The failure of anti-pandemic measures in Florida was no accident. It was largely due to organized opposition to the anti-pandemic measures, and the political support opponents achieved. Through litigation and media campaigns, the opponents weakened the measures in Florida.

Review of Research

Studies have been conducted on multiple topics related to the interest groups' approaches. They include research on groups focused on COVID-19-related policies, as well as groups targeting similar governmental policies in the past.

Researchers have investigated how groups opposing pandemic-related policies advanced their agendas. Researchers have found that the groups have used demonstrations to raise their visibility (Gerbaudo, 2020; Kishi, 2021). McNeil-Willson (2020) has also shown that the groups have used propaganda to gain popular trust, helping them achieve their goals. Studies have also shown that the groups have used social media to spread contested information that fits into their narratives (Schulman, 2020; Sobo, 2021). Additionally, Maréchal (2020) has found that the groups have utilized targeted advertising services, provided by technology companies like Twitter and Meta (formally Facebook), to draw larger audiences to their claims.

In addition to these approaches adopted during the COVID-19 pandemic, studies have also analyzed the general approaches interest groups took against restrictive measures from the government. Hussain, et. al (2018) showed that anti-vaccine interest groups – years before the pandemic – have used propaganda to instigate fear and distrust against the public health measure. Additionally, Andrews (2015) showed that pro-Prohibition activists have framed alcohol as a threat brought by immigrants, thus gaining support from anti-immigrant rural, white residents in the 1920s. Studies have also shown that interest groups – US-based and international – have engaged in practices like media and political spending to reach more audiences and make larger impacts (Bloodgood, 2011; Steidley, 2017).

Lastly, studies have been conducted on the psychological factors that help determine the success of the groups advancing their agendas. Evans (2020) has shown that a strong sense of

cohesion among group members can help determine whether it may successfully advance its agenda. In addition, effective leadership is a crucial factor for success (Boerner, 2006; Filippidou, 2014). In addition, Hall (1988) has shown that a high level of commitment of group members is a deciding factor in the success of a group's agenda. Shared group identities between group members are also shown to increase the likelihood of the group succeeding in the long term (Wagner, 1995).

And for interest groups that aim to spread their message to a broad audience, Cialdini (2009) has shown that testimonials or statistics that suggest that many other people agree with the message – termed social proof – increase the chance of persuading people. Lastly, Putnam, et. al (1992) has shown that framing – the way that information is presented – can impact the persuasiveness of the message significantly.

Grassroot Support

To advance their agenda, anti-pandemic measures groups in Florida gained grassroots support. They leveraged ordinary people's influence mainly in two ways: mobilizing demonstrations, and shaping school board decisions.

Grassroots Efforts against Anti-pandemic Mandates through Demonstrations

As the interest groups worked to oppose anti-pandemic measures, they voiced their concern by hosting protests. And among the protests, many were organized by grassroots organizations like Florida Freedom Alliance. The alliance is an anti-vaccine group founded by Florida citizens. Since 2020, it has argued that the vaccine mandate is a "violation of citizens' personal medical choices," and an "ultimate overreach" from the government. To resist and

repeal them, the alliance held Rally in Tally, a demonstration in Tallahassee, drawing attention from well-known media outlets like ABC (ABC 27, & Alliance, 2019b). Similarly, Children's Health Defense, another organization against pandemic measures like masking, hosted events named "Worldwide Walkouts." Through the event, they urged people to protest anti-pandemic mandates by taking a day off from work, thereby putting pressure on businesses (Defense, 2021a). The organization argued that such demonstration is necessary to protest the "unprecedented loss of freedom" since the pandemic and that they refuse to comply with the mandates that, in their opinion, were "allowed to trump individual rights and freedoms" (Defense, 2021b). As these organized efforts continued, the interest groups gained media coverage, amplifying their voice to the general public.

Meanwhile, most grassroots demonstrations against pandemic measures were unorganized, and many of them were minimally planned. For example, in April 2020, a group of protesters marched in Tallahassee, demanding the state allow businesses to return to work. One protester stated that they want to send a message to the governor, that he should "open Florida," and "get Florida back to living and back to working and back to producing" (Spencer, 2020). And in May 2020, a group of 20 to 30 protesters called for the gym to reopen outside a courthouse in Clearwater, by doing squats and sit-ups (Klar, 2020). And during a 2021 protest at the Broward School Board headquarters, a protester set a dozen face masks on fire in protest of the mask mandates at local schools. He can be heard saying in the video, "It is time to cast off this symbol of tyranny, this symbol of child abuse – we will not stand for it anymore" (CBSMiami, 2021). Although these protests lack planning or backing from powerful individuals, they popularized the interest groups' opposition, helping them succeed.

Grassroots Efforts Against the Measures in School Boards

Grassroots efforts to oppose anti-pandemic measures went beyond protests. In 2020 - 2022, ordinary people used their power in local school boards to shape the policy against strict anti-pandemic mandates, voiding them for K-12 schools in Florida. For example, in August 2021, a parent on the School Board at Pinellas spoke against school mask mandates because she viewed it as a government overreach. She opined, "It's our right as parents to make the medical decisions. What is the government going to try to take away from us next?" (Solochek, 2021b). In November 2021, Florida's governor signed a ban on mask mandates into law; and since then, many parents opposed mask mandates for fear of violating the state rule (Lewis, 2021). Referring to the ban, parent and school board member Rich Levinso stated, "The majority of the board would like to implement [the mask mandates] for students and staff. But due to the [ban] that was passed in November, our hands are tied" (NBCMiami, 2021).

Still, some parents on school boards decided to defy the ban. Parents on the school board in Sarasota implemented a mask mandate despite the governor's ban, citing the need to protect children from COVID-19 during "a crisis like we have never seen before" (Cassels, & Brown, 2021). Another parent in Broward county said that the board decided to defy the ban because they "believe that we have a constitutional obligation to protect the lives of our students and staff" (Delkic, 2021). Still, the rule-defying boards were a minority: among all 67 counties in Florida, only 12 of them carried through a mask-mandates by early 2022 (Luscombe, 2022). The groups opposing strict anti-pandemic measures largely achieved their goals with grassroots support at school boards.

Support from the State Government Authorities

Support from the Governor of Florida

Interest groups also gained support from the state government's executive authority to counter anti-pandemic measures. Namely, they were supported by the Governor and the Surgeon General. With their backing, the group directly shaped the state's pandemic reaction, nullifying federal anti-epidemic measures at a local level.

Among all government support to groups that oppose anti-pandemic measures, the support from the Governor of Florida was the most significant. As the head of the state government, the official shaped local policies to counter federal-level measures like mask and vaccine mandates. Since the early months of the pandemic, the official has criticized strict measures proposed by the CDC as a "violation to constitutional freedoms" (Government of Florida, 2021a). He also suggested that the measures lead to job losses; claiming that "nobody should lose their job due to heavy-handed COVID mandates," the official led the state government to work against them to "protect Floridians from losing their jobs." He approved bills to penalize employers for enforcing vaccine mandates, with fines ranging from \$10,000 to \$50,000 per employee involved (Government of Florida, 2021b). He also asserted that the measures violated "Parents' Freedom to Choose," proposed legislation barring mask mandates in schools, and later signed it into law (Cohen, 2021).

Support from the Florida Surgeon General

The groups opposing strict anti-pandemic measures also obtained support from Florida's surgeon general, a public health official appointed by the governor. The surgeon general led public health operations in the state; and since his appointment in early 2022, he has used his

authority to oppose and revoke anti-pandemic measures at the local level, and publicize potential downsides of the anti-pandemic policies.

First, the surgeon general has invalidated strict health policies from the federal government by issuing lenient state-level guidelines. By doing so, he lifted requirements to follow the strict anti-pandemic measures, helping the interest groups advance their goal. For example, in 2021, he issued an order to exempt private employers from COVID-19 vaccine mandates, becoming the first state to contradict the CDC's guidelines (Surgeon General of Florida, 2021). And in early 2022, he recommended against immunizing healthy children with the COVID-19 vaccines (NBCMiami, 2022). Later that year, the surgeon general also published guidelines suggesting men aged between 18 to 39 not to immunize with the vaccines (Department of Health, 2022). These guidelines mean fewer businesses and residents will need to follow the federal vaccine and mask mandates. They have also made a visible impact, contributing to the over 7.5 million COVID-19 cases in Florida (Johns Hopkins University, 2022).

Besides invalidating the measures, the surgeon general has supported the interest groups by promoting contested information on the vaccine's effectiveness, helping fuel public distrust of the anti-pandemic measure. When the surgeon general issued guidelines against vaccinating healthy children, he cited studies to support his position. The scientists that authored the studies, however, disagreed with his position and claimed that their work has been misrepresented. One of the authors stated that she believes "there is cherry-picking of sentences to support what (the state) wanted," and another said he was "distressed that [his] quote was used to support ... a bad policy decision" (Hodgson, 2022). Additionally, when suggesting against men between 18 to 39 from getting the vaccines, the surgeon general highlighted an anonymous, non-peer-reviewed

study that showed an 84% increase in cardiac-related deaths following vaccinations. This research, however, was later contested by federal health agencies like FDA and CDC for lack of standard scientific practice or conclusive evidence (Department of Health & Califf, 2022). As Florida's leading public health official, the surgeon general had significant authority and backing from the state government; therefore, his promotion of the contested public health information was particularly effective in fueling distrust of public health measures, which helps the interest groups oppose them.

Use of Legal Actions against Anti-Pandemic Measures

Interest groups have also used legal actions – by filing lawsuits, for example – to further their goal against anti-pandemic measures. By challenging the measures in courts, the interest groups could potentially overturn them completely, thereby achieving their objectives. The lawsuits made significant impacts in some cases, and they represented a notable aspect of the effort to oppose the anti-pandemic measures.

Lawsuits against Anti-Pandemic Measures

Among the lawsuits filed against the anti-pandemic measures, nearly all were from Florida's attorney general, an elected state official. The chief legal officer of the state, the attorney general sued the federal government for enacting strict mask mandates. In mid-2021, she led the state's legal challenges to a federal vaccine passport requirement for cruise ships. She stated that the lawsuit "is absolutely essential for the future of what the CDC is permitted to do and allowed to do," and that the state "had to bring suit before [the CDC] could even start moving along" (Gancarski, 2021). In November 2021, she filed lawsuits challenging the White

House's vaccine mandates on medical workers. The attorney general claimed that the vaccine mandates will "exacerbate the healthcare worker shortage crisis," and that her office filed the lawsuit to "protect doctors, nurses, and other medical professionals ... against this power-hungry administration's unlawful mandate" (Attorney General of Florida, 2021). Finally, in 2022, the attorney general filed another lawsuit against CDC's mask mandate on public transportation, calling the measure "shortsighted, heavy-handed and unlawful," and suggesting that they "have no scientific backing" (Attorney General of Florida, 2022). These examples demonstrate the breadth of the legal challenges to the anti-pandemic measures, and they aligned well with the interest groups' agenda.

Although the lawsuits were sometimes unsuccessful, they were often able to help the interest groups achieve their goal. In 2021, US supreme court blocked Florida's challenge against the vaccine mandate on healthcare workers, marking a loss for the attorney general; the office has since dropped its appeal (Saunders, 2022). The latter two lawsuits on mask mandates on cruises and public transportation, however, were successful. In both cases, they forced the CDC to "redraft the guideline" to meet the state's demand (Benitez 2021, Bendix 2022). These results showed that legal actions are at least sometimes effective, and they played a considerable role in advancing the interest groups' agenda against anti-pandemic measures.

Lawsuits for Stricter Anti-Pandemic Measures

Although the vast majority of the legal actions are used by Florida elected officials, against the anti-pandemic measures, there are some notable examples of lawsuits supporting the mandates. They are often filed by groups and regular citizens that were impacted by the repeal of the measures.

Parent groups played a visible role in advocating for stricter anti-epidemic measures using lawsuits. These groups are usually composed of parents who have school-age children who would likely become infected with COVID-19 without anti-pandemic measures like vaccine and mask mandates. These parents have a vested interest in protecting their children; and thus, they were motivated to challenge the anti-pandemic measure Florida officials in court. Pro-masking parents in Florida, the plaintiff in a lawsuit against the Florida governor, are one notable example (District Court Of Appeal, 2021). In the filed motion, the parents cited that the state constitution guarantees their right to send their kids to "safe, secure" public schools, arguing that Florida's mask-optional policy failed to protect people and their children" (Ebrahimji, 2021). Some of the plaintiffs also stated that their children have special medical conditions and that the Florida government's resistance to implementing mandates violated their Constitutional rights protected by the Americans with Disabilities Act. One parent rejected Florida's hands-off approach, asserting that the government "can't leave the Americans with Disabilities Act up to parents individually ... These are decisions that need to be made at a local level" (WFLA News, 2021). The parents' lawsuits, however, failed to achieve a satisfactory legal outcome. While one of the lawsuits was heard and ruled favorably to the parents (Solochek, 2021a), the ruling was later overturned by the appeal court, reinstating the governor's mandate ban (Atterbury, 2021). And eventually, most Florida school districts opted not to enact a mask mandate, which means that the groups opposing anti-pandemic measures accomplished their stated goals.

Leverage of Internet Media to Amplify the Influence

The interest groups needed to gain a large number of followers to advance their goal; mass media has been crucial in helping them do so. The groups have leveraged both novel forms

of media like websites, and Social Media extensively to advance their agenda. By orchestrating these channels of communication, they gained momentum and a broad audience for their goal.

The advent of the Internet gave many small groups a channel to spread their views and gain an audience. And during the COVID-19 pandemic, the Internet has continued to play such a role. Many groups opposing anti-pandemic measures created their websites, which enabled them to gain more followers. For example, The Florida Freedom Alliance, an anti-vaccine mandate group, created a dedicated website to advertise their rally, Rally in Tally, to oppose the widely-used anti-pandemic measure (Alliance, 2019a). Similarly, Children's Health Defense, an influential anti-mandate group, has also used websites to publicize their views and events (Defense, 2021a & 2021b). The group has also used a dedicated page to highlight its objectives; asserting "the greatest crisis that America faces today is the chronic disease epidemic in America's children," the organization used its site to gain followership and call for donations for its cause. (Defense, n.d.). Through the website and its other advertising channels, Children's Health Defense gained over \$21 million in revenue, gains, and other support in 2020. Such a financial foundation enabled it to oppose anti-pandemic measures effectively along with other groups in Florida (Defense, 2020).

In addition, social media has played a crucial role in interest groups' success. One prominent example of such is Reopen Florida, a group aimed to oppose pandemic-related lockdowns, which used Facebook extensively to share news posts and to organize rallies against pandemic restrictions. Claiming that it was "time to stop this nonsense and get Floridians back to work" (Reopen Florida, 2020a), the group shared endorsing information on politicians that opposed lockdowns, as well as alleged misuse of authority from federal agencies that imposed them (Reopen Florida, 2020b & 2020c). The group has also used Facebook to organize a rally

endorsing the then-US president, a prominent anti-lockdown politician (Reopen Florida, 2020d). Using Facebook, a well-known social media platform, the group was able to reach more audiences within months. Although its actions have drawn criticism from local news outlets (Wolf, 2020), the group has largely succeeded in amplifying its message.

Conclusion

The opposition to anti-pandemic measures was not a crude attempt against the existing social institutions; rather, it was a well-orchestrated effort from a diverse set of groups with a clear agenda, leveraging a wide array of approaches. This is significant for future policymakers, as they need to keep the impacts of the groups' actions in mind when creating public health policy frameworks to reduce further opposition. Political scientists also need to further study these actions' long-term impact on the democratic institution, to mitigate the potential damages and better protect American citizens' health.

References

- Atterbury, A (2021, Sept 20). Appeals court reinstates Florida ban on school mask mandates, delivering win to DeSantis. *Politico*. www.politico.com/states/florida/story/2021/09/10/appeals-court-reinstates-florida-ban-on-school-mask-mandates-delivering-win-to-desantis -1390917
- ABC 27 (2019, Apr 23). Florida Freedom Alliance holds vaccine freedom event in Tallahassee. <u>www.wtxl.com/news/local-news/florida-freedom-alliance-holds-vaccine-freedom-event-in-tallahassee</u>
- Andrews, K. T., & Seguin, C. (2015). Group Threat and Policy Change: The Spatial Dynamics of Prohibition Politics, 1890–1919. *American Journal of Sociology*. ProQuest.
- Attorney General of Florida (2021, Nov 18). Attorney General Moody Challenges Unlawful Vaccine Mandate Threatening to Exacerbate Health Care Worker Shortage Crisis.

 <u>www.myfloridalegal.com/newsrel.nsf/newsreleases/C9F27051EC65B86D852587910059</u>
 F8C1
- Attorney General of Florida (2022, March 29). Attorney General Moody Leads Multistate Action to End CDC's Unlawful Mask Mandate on Public Transportation.

 <u>www.myfloridalegal.com/newsrel.nsf/newsreleases/AA77384F1742127E852588140055</u>
 CA74
- Bendix, A., Williams, P., Barnes, D. & Li D. (2022 April 18). CDC mask mandate for planes, trains no longer in effect after judge rules it 'unlawful' *NBC*.

 <u>www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/florida-court-overturns-cdc-travel-mask-mandate-unla</u>
 wful-rcna24853
- Benitez, B., Kaji M., & Maile A (2021, June 18). Judge sides with Florida in cruise lawsuit, says CDC overstepped authority. *ABC*. https://www.abcnews.go.com/Business/judge-sides-florida-cruise-lawsuit-cdc-overstepped-authority/story?id=78366576
- Bloodgood, E. A. (2011). The interest group analogy: international non-governmental advocacy organisations in international politics. *Review of International Studies*, *37*(1), 93–120. JSTOR.
- Boerner, S., & von Streit, C. F. (2006). Group mood as a condition for success in transformational leadership: Results of an empirical study. *Zeitschrift Fur Arbeits-Und Organisationspsychologie*. Web of Science.
- Califf, R (2023, March 10). CDC, FDA Letter to Florida Department of Health. *Food and Drug Administration*. www.fda.gov/media/166159/download

- Cassels, and Brown (2021, Aug 21). Sarasota becomes 6th FL school district to defy DeSantis' ban on mask mandates. *Florida Phoenix*. https://www.floridaphoenix.com/2021/08/21/sarasota-becomes-6th-fl-school-district-to-defy-desantis-ban-on-mask-mandates
- CBSMiami (2021, July 28). Broward School Board Postpones Decision On Mask Use For The New School Year (video). www.cbsnews.com/miami/news/broward-school-board-discuss-mask-use-school-year
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2023, Apr 23). COVID Data Tracker. www.covid.cdc.gov/covid-data-tracker/#datatracker-home
- Children's Health Defense (2020, Sept 30). Children's Defense Fund Audited Consolidated Financial Statements And Supplementary Information.

 https://www.childrense-Guncil-2020-Audited-Financials.pdf
- Children's Health Defense (2021a, Oct 28). Children's Health Defense Joins Citizens on November 3 to Kick Off Worldwide Walkouts to Demand a Return to Freedom and Democratic Principles. health-defense-joins-citizens-on-november-3-to-kick-off-worldwide-walkouts-to-demand-a-return-to-freedom-and-democratic-principles
- Children's Health Defense (2021b, Nov 3). Worldwide Walkouts Show Up Strong to Defeat the Mandates. www.childrenshealthdefense.org/child-health-topics/health-freedom/worldwide-walk-outs
- Children's Health Defense (n.d.). Children's Health Defense: Help Children's Health Defense and RFK, Jr. end the epidemic of poor health plaguing our children. www.childrenshealthdefense.org
- Cialdini, R. B., & James, L. (2009). *Influence: Science and practice* (Vol. 4). Boston: Pearson education.
- Cohen, L (2021, July 31). Florida Governor DeSantis signs order letting parents decide if kids wear masks in schools. *CBS News*. www.cbsnews.com/news/florida-governor-desantis-schools-kids-executive-order-covid-surge
- Delkic, M (2021, Aug 15). A Florida school board defies the governor's mask ban. *New York Times*. www.nytimes.com/2021/08/15/us/delta-covid-florida-schools-masks.html
- District Court Of Appeal Of The State Of Florida. (2021, Sept 10). Governor Ron Desantis v. Allison Scott. et. al. (court motion)

 www.edca.1dca.org/DcaDocs/2021/2685/2021-2685 Brief 1057074 RC14202D20Appe ndix.pdf

- Ebrahimji, A (2021, Aug 20). Parents of Florida students with disabilities are taking a stand over masks. They're suing Gov. DeSantis. *CNN*. www.cnn.com/2021/08/10/us/florida-mask-lawsuit-school-orlando-ada-trnd/index.html
- Evans, N. J., & Jarvis, P. A. (1980). Group cohesion: A review and reevaluation. *Small group behavior*, 11(4), 359-370. Web of Science.
- Filippidou, A. (Ed.). (2014). Typologies of Leadership: Levels of Leadership and Approaches To Transition. In *The Role Of Leadership In Transitional States: The Cases Of Lebanon, Israel-Palestine* (Pp. 17–42). Strategic Studies Institute, US Army War College. JSTOR.
- Florida Department of Health (2022, Oct 7). State Surgeon General Dr. Joseph A. Ladapo Issues New mRNA COVID-19 Vaccine Guidance www.content.govdelivery.com/accounts/FLDOH/bulletins/3312697
- Florida Freedom Alliance (2019a). Rally in Tally. www.floridafreedomalliance.org/rally-in-tally
- Florida Freedom Alliance (2019b, Apr 23). The Alliance holds vaccine freedom event in Tallahassee (tweet). www.twitter.com/FLFreedomAll/status/1120854737598013441
- Gancarski. A. (2021, June 14). Ashley Moody defends 'essential' vaccine passport suit against CDC. *Florida Politics*. www.floridapolitics.com/archives/435585-ashley-moody-cdc-suit
- Gerbaudo, P. (2020). The Pandemic Crowd: Protest in the Time of COVID-19. *Journal of International Affairs*, 73(2), 61–76. JSTOR.
- Government of Florida (2021a, July 30). Governor DeSantis Issues an Executive Order Ensuring Parents' Freedom to Choose. www.flgov.com/2021/07/30/governor-desantis-issues-an-executive-order-ensuring-parents-freedom-to-choose
- Government of Florida (2021b, Nov 18). Governor Ron DeSantis Signs Legislation to Protect Florida Jobs. www.flgov.com/2021/11/18/governor-ron-desantis-signs-legislation-to-protect-florida-jobs
- Hall, J. R. (1988). Social Organization and Pathways of Commitment: Types of Communal Groups, Rational Choice Theory, and the Kanter Thesis. American Sociological Review. JSTOR.
- Hodgson, I (2022, March 11). COVID researchers: Florida 'cherry-picked' our work in kid vaccine recommendation. Tampa Bay Times.

 <u>www.tampabay.com/news/health/2022/03/11/covid-researchers-say-florida-cherry-picked-facts-in-child-vaccine-advice</u>
- Hussain, A., Ali, S., Ahmed, M., & Hussain, S. (2018). The Anti-vaccination Movement: A Regression in Modern Medicine. *Cureus*. Web of Science

- Izaguirre, A (2022, Feb 8). Florida's top doctor refuses to say if he's vaccinated.

 <u>www.apnews.com/article/coronavirus-pandemic-health-florida-public-health-ron-desantis</u>

 -9bcb627b5168b0a957a2064ec29b6dd1
- Johns Hopkins University (2022, Sept 21). Florida COVID-19 Overview www.coronavirus.jhu.edu/region/us/florida
- Surgeon General of Florida (2021, Nov 20). Standards and Forms for Exemption from Private Employer COVID-19 Vaccination Mandates. www.floridahealth.gov/_documents/ newsroom/press-releases/2021/11/20211118-64der21-17-and-64er21-18.pdf
- Kishi, R., Wolfson, A., Lim, M.-G., Stall, H., & Jones, S. (2021). A National Emergency: How Covid-19 Is Fueling Unrest In The Us. *Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project*. JSTOR
- Klar, R (2020, May 11). Protesters call for gyms to reopen in Florida by exercising outside the courthouse. *The Hill*. www.thehill.com/homenews/state-watch/497174-protesters-call-for-gyms-to-reopen-in-florida-by-exercising-outside
- Lewis, C (2021, Aug 27). Lee County parents respond to overturning of Governor's ban on mask mandates. *Fox 4 Southwest Florida*. www.fox4now.com/news/local-news/lee-county-parents-respond-to-overturning-of-governors-ban-on-mask-mandates
- Luscombe, R (2022, Feb 20). Florida governor: school districts that defied no-mask mandate to lose \$200m. *The Guardian*. www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/feb/20/florida-ron-desantis-schools-mask-mandates-funding-covid
- Maréchal, N., MacKinnon, R., & Dheere, J. (2020). Targeted Advertising and COVID-19 Misinformation: A Toxic Combination. In *Getting to the Source of Infodemics: It's the Business Model: A Report from Ranking Digital Rights* (pp. 13–21). New America. JSTOR.
- McNeil-Willson, R. (2020). Framing in times of crisis: Responses to COVID-19 amongst Far Right movements and organizations. *International Centre for Counter-Terrorism*. JSTOR.
- NBCMiami (2021, Dec 31). Broward Schools Mandates Masks for Visitors; Optional for Students, Employees. www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/broward-schools-mandates-masks-for-visitors-optional-for-students-employees/2652247
- NBCMiami (2022, March 7). Florida recommends against COVID vaccines for healthy kids. www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/florida-to-recommend-against-covid-vaccines-for-healthy-kids/2707693
- Wolf, C (2020, April 22). 'Reopen Florida' group is a hotbed for coronavirus protest events, which Facebook says are banned. *Orlando Weekly*.

- www.orlandoweekly.com/news/reopen-florida-group-is-a-hotbed-for-coronavirus-protest-events-which-facebook-says-are-banned-27197994
- Putnam, L. L., & Holmer, M. (1992). Framing, reframing, and issue development.
- Reopen Florida (2020a). Reopen Florida's Facebook Page (Facebook post). www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100066609438949
- Reopen Florida (2020b, April 24). Sharing article from Independent: South Dakota governor criticizes Americans for giving up liberties for 'a little bit of security'... (Facebook post). https://www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story_fbid=pfbid0DYM7SHHERdszAGjkbAMC9ne2eenTwSolbaWHhmPxsKapHEJFzNq8rQGBv88eZFdsl&id=111028897237005
- Reopen Florida (2020c, April 24). Sharing article from KUOW.org: Army field hospital for Covid-19 surge leaves Seattle after 9 days. It never saw a patient (Facebook post). https://www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story_fbid=pfbid0DYM7SHHERdszAGjkbAMC9ne2eenTwSolbaWHhmPxsKapHEJFzNq8rQGBv88eZFdsl&id=111028897237005
- Reopen Florida (2020d, April 26). Let's Show TRUMP our support! Vero Beach, FL. (Facebook post).

 www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story_fbid=pfbid0DYM7SHHERdszAGjkbAMC9ne
 2eenTwSoLBaWHhmPxsKapHEJFzNq8rQGBv88eZFdsl&id=111028897237005
- Saunders, J (2022. Jan 24). State ends appeal against requiring health workers to be vaccinated. *Jacksonville*. www.jacksonville.com/story/news/state/2022/01/24/florida-ends-appeal-against-health-worker-vaccine-mandate/9200790002
- Schulman, R., & Siman-Tov, D. (2020). From Biological Weapons to Miracle Drugs: Fake News about the Coronavirus Pandemic. Institute for National Security Studies. JSTOR.
- Sobo, E. J., & Drążkiewicz, E. (2021). Rights, responsibilities, and revelations: COVID-19 conspiracy theories and the state. In L. Manderson, N. J. Burke, & A. Wahlberg (Eds.), *Viral Loads: Anthropologies of urgency in the time of COVID-19* (pp. 67–88). UCL Press. JSTOR.
- Solochek, J (2021a, Aug 20). Pro-mask parents win a round vs. DeSantis in Florida's school mask battle. *Tampa Bay Times*.

 <u>www.tampabay.com/news/education/2021/08/20/pro-mask-parents-win-a-round-vs-desantis-in-floridas-school-mask-battle</u>
- Solochek, J (2021b, Aug 24). Pinellas School Board rejects change to student mask rule. *Tampa Bay Times*. www.tampabay.com/news/education/2021/08/24/pinellas-school-board-rejects-change-to-student-mask-rule

- Spencer, B (2020, April 18). Protesters gather outside the capitol asking the state to re-open Florida for business. *WCTV*. <u>www.wctv.tv/content/news/Protesters-gather-outside-the-capital-asking-the-state-to-re-open-Florida-for-business-569761441.html</u>
- Steidley, T., & Colen, C. G. (2017). Framing the Gun Control Debate: Press Releases and Framing Strategies of the National Rifle Association and the Brady Campaign. *Social Science Quarterly*, 98(2), 608–627. JSTOR.
- Wagner, J. A. (1995). Studies of Individualism-Collectivism: Effects on Cooperation in Groups. The Academy of Management Journal, 38(1). JSTOR.
- WFLA News (2021, Aug 18). Florida parents sue state, DeSantis over mask mandate ban. www.wfla.com/news/politics/florida-parents-sue-state-desantis-over-mask-mandate-ban